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AGENDA SUPPLEMENT (1) 
Meeting: Cabinet 

Place: Kennet Room - County Hall, Bythesea Road, Trowbridge, BA14 8JN 

Date: Tuesday 19 November 2024 

Time: 10.00 am 
 

 
The Agenda for the above meeting was published on 11 November 2024. 

Additional documents are now available and are attached to this Agenda 
Supplement. 
 

Please direct any enquiries on this Agenda to Stuart Figini of Democratic Services, 
County Hall, Bythesea Road, Trowbridge, direct line 01225 718221 or email 

committee@wiltshire.gov.uk 
 
Press enquiries to Communications on direct lines (01225)713114/713115. 

 
This Agenda and all the documents referred to within it are available on the Council’s 
website at www.wiltshire.gov.uk  
 

 

5   Public Participation and Questions from Councillors (Pages 3 - 38) 

 
All Questions and responses document 

8   Mid Year Treasury Management Review 2024/25  
 

Questions and responses document – see document at item 5 above 

10   Local Transport Plan  
 

Questions and responses document – see document at item 5 above 
 

 

 
 
 DATE OF PUBLICATION:  18 November 2024 
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Wiltshire Council 

Cabinet 

19 November 2024 

Agenda Item 5 – Public Participation and Questions from Councillors 

Questions from Cllr Ian Thorn – Leader of the Liberal Democrat Group 

To 

Cllr Richard Clewer – Leader of the Council and Cabinet Member for Military-

Civilian Integration, Health and Wellbeing, Economic Development, Heritage, 

Arts and Tourism 

 
  

Question (24-73Q) 

 

How long can the administration refuse to engage with the Melksham News? 
 

Response 

 

Leader to provide a verbal response at the meeting. 
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Wiltshire Council 

Cabinet 

19 November 2024 

Agenda Item 5 – Public Participation and Questions from Councillors 

Questions from Cllr Ian Thorn – Leader of the Liberal Democrat Group 

To 

Cllr Richard Clewer – Leader of the Council and Cabinet Member for Military-

Civilian Integration, Health and Wellbeing, Economic Development, Heritage, 

Arts and Tourism 

 
  

Question (24-74Q) 

 

The site at Priestley Grove, Calne was the first site to be developed by Stone Circle. 

There has been no activity on the site for months. Residents have had to look at 

footings since the summer.  At a meeting with residents, they were told that a new 

contractor would be appointed before the end of October and that residents would 

start to receive a monthly newsletter. Since then, there has been radio silence. A 

resident had his vehicle damaged by contractors and it is proving impossible to 

engage Stone Circle and their insurers.  What will be done to improve the relationship 

between the local residents and Stone Circle and help to repair the significant 

reputational damage that it being done? 
 

Response 

 

It is unfortunate and unusual but not uncommon, that the contractor Gaughan Group 

have decided part way through the build of the nine units at Priestly Grove, that they 

cannot complete the project. It has taken longer than we wanted to take all the 

necessary steps for Stone Circle to receive the site back from Gaughan Group in 

order to be able to commission a new contractor. It is anticipated that process will 

conclude shortly. The Chairman of Stone Circle met local residents on site to explain 

the delay and agreed to provide further updates. The next update is anticipated in 

January 2025. In relation to the vehicle damage the liability rests with Gaughan 

Group and the appropriate contact details have been provided. Stone Circle remain 

committed to delivering nine new homes on site and maintaining a positive and timely 

dialogue with local residents. 
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Wiltshire Council 

Cabinet 

19 November 2024 

Agenda Item 5 – Public Participation and Questions from Councillors  

Questions from Cllr Ian Thorn – Leader of the Liberal Democrat Group 

To 

Cllr Richard Clewer – Leader of the Council and Cabinet Member for Military-

Civilian Integration, Health and Wellbeing, Economic Development, Heritage, 

Arts and Tourism 

 
  

Question (24-75Q) 

 

Is it appropriate for the leader of the council to comment to the local press on the 

detail of an ongoing Wiltshire Council complaint? 
 

Response 

 

Leader to provide a verbal response at the meeting. 
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Wiltshire Council 

Cabinet 

19 November 2024 

Agenda Item 5 – Public Participation and Questions from Councillors  

Questions from Sally Ross  

To Cllr Nick Botterill – Cabinet Member for Finance, Development Management 

and Strategic Planning 

Question (24-76Q) 
 

The Council’s own Topic Paper entitled Heritage Impact Assessment (HIA) Page 74) 

makes it crystal clear that there should be no development on c. 1/3rd of the land 

proposed for development by Wyatt Homes on Site 8 (Policy 27).   
 

Why, therefore, hasn’t the sustainability appraisal been updated to reflect this change 

and the reduced viability of this development?  
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Response 

 

In response to comments received from Historic England at the last consultation on 

the Local Plan Wiltshire Council commissioned CBA to carry out Heritage Impact 

Assessments (HIAs) for seven sensitive sites, one of which was Land at South of 

Harnham, Salisbury (Policy 27). This is to provide further assessment for those sites.  

 

The Sustainability Appraisal has already assessed proposals for the site in the 

Regulation 19 version of the Local Plan, which has been approved for submission. 

The CBA HIA work is an additional piece of evidence. Both the Sustainability 

Appraisal and this additional work will be considered during the Examination.  
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Wiltshire Council 

Cabinet 

19 November 2024 

Agenda Item 5 – Public Participation and Questions from Councillors  

Questions from Andrew Wheeler 

To 

Cllr Nick Botterill – Cabinet Member for Finance, Development Management 

and Strategic Planning 

 
 Question (24-77Q) 

 

Subject:  Brownfield sites within Salisbury  

  

Given the demand for new housing and the Governments ‘Brownfield First’ policy, 

does Wiltshire Council intend to initiate a new ‘call for new brownfield sites’ and, if so, 

when and will these be considered as part of the housing allocation in the draft Local 

Plan?  

Response 

 

Formal ‘call for site’ exercises tend to be done at the start of a local plan process. 

However, sites can be submitted to the council at any time through the open call for 

sites on the council’s website that can be accessed via: Monitoring and evidence - 

Wiltshire Council. The information collected is used to inform neighbourhood plans 

and will inform the preparation of future local plans.  
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Wiltshire Council 

Cabinet 

19 November 2024 

Agenda Item 5 – Public Participation and Questions from Councillors  

Questions from Andrew Wheeler 

To 

Cllr Nick Botterill – Cabinet Member for Finance, Development Management 

and Strategic Planning 

Question (24-78Q) 

 

Premature Development  

  

Does the Council agree that the consultation initiated by Persimmon Homes for the 

early development on Land South of Downton (Policy 26) is premature given that the 

site has not yet been approved as part of the local plan making process? 

Response 

 

The council has little, if any, say on when developers chose to undertake 

consultations on sites they are promoting to inform a future planning application. 

However, they are encouraged to respect the plan led process particularly where 

proposals relate to sites in an emerging plan.  
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Wiltshire Council 

 

Cabinet 

19 November 2024 

Agenda Item 5 – Public Participation and Questions from Councillors  

Questions from Matthew Ravenhill  

To 

Cllr Nick Botterill – Cabinet Member for Finance, Development Management 

and Strategic Planning 

Question (24-79Q) 

 

Statement of Common Ground – Wyatt Homes & Wiltshire Council.  

  

Would the Council share a copy of the Statement of Common Ground that has been 

worked up between Wyatt Homes and Wiltshire Council for the development at Land 

south of Harnham/west of Coombe Road (Policy 27/Policy 28)?   

If this cannot be shared at this time, please can it explain why, and when it will be 

available for public scrutiny? 
 

Response 

 

At the October Cabinet meeting, Agenda Item 7 ‘Wiltshire Local Plan Review - 

Submission of Draft Plan’ paragraph 23 of the report explained that Statements of 

Common Ground are being prepared with site promoters to help demonstrate site 

delivery. The intention is to make these available on the council’s website alongside 

all relevant documentation associated with the Plan’s submission to the Secretary of 

State. This will be towards the end of the year.  

 

 

 

 

  

Page 10



   

 

   

 

Wiltshire Council 

 

Cabinet 

19 November 2024 

Agenda Item 5 – Public Participation and Questions from Councillors  

Questions from Joanna Dingley 

To 

Cllr Nick Botterill – Cabinet Member for Finance, Development Management 

and Strategic Planning 

 

 Question (24-80Q) 

 

The proposed development of 310 houses on Grade 2/3A best and most versatile 

agricultural land south of Harnham, Salisbury (Policy 27 & Policy 28 in the Regulation 

19 version of the draft Local Plan) would have a devastating impact on the 

environment, especially given:  

 

• The development is in the setting of the Cranbourne Chase National 

Landscape; a designated area of outstanding natural beauty;  

• The development sits within the Chalk River Valley Landscape Character 

Area, as determined by the Wiltshire Land Character Assessment;  

• The location and setting of a designated scheduled monument and 

archaeological remains adjacent to, and on, Site 8.  

• The impact on the River Ebble and sensitive water receptors that, if impacted, 

could result in increased flooding of local settlements.  

• The urbanising effect and consequent impact on the townscape setting on the 

City.  

 

Given the environmental impact of this planned development, the Council is asked to 

confirm whether a ‘screening opinion’ has been asked for/undertaken in accordance 

with Section 6 of the Town & Country Planning (Environmental Impact Assessment) 

Regulations 2017 (EIA Regulations)?   

 

If so, whether this ‘screening opinion’ could be made public. 

 

Response 
 

Environmental Impact Assessment (EIA) does not apply to the preparation of a Local 

Plan. EIA does forms part of the planning application process but only applies to 

certain types of development that fall within the scope of the Regulations.  

 

Developers have the option to submit a request for a Screening Opinion in advance 

of submitting a planning application. For certain types of developments, as set out in 

the regulations, the local planning authority will carry out its own screening. Requests 
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for EIA Screening are made public on the planning register, along with the council’s 

decision. 

 

To date, no request for a Screening Opinion has been received. 
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Wiltshire Council 

 

Cabinet 

19 November 2024 

Agenda Item 5 – Public Participation and Questions from Councillors  

Questions from Joanna Dingley 

To 

Cllr Nick Botterill – Cabinet Member for Finance, Development Management 

and Strategic Planning 

Question (24-81Q) 

 

Given that Sites 8 and 9 (Policy 27 & Policy 28) sit within the setting of the 

Cranbourne Chase National Landscape (formerly AONB) and are within a Wiltshire 

Council designated Special Landscape Area, why was the Cranbourne Chase 

National Landscape not consulted as part of the Local Plan preparation?   

 

Does this omission impact the Council’s legal obligation under the Duty to 

Cooperate? 
 

Response 
 

With specific reference to the legal duty to cooperate, it is important to note that 

National Landscape Boards are not ‘prescribed bodies’ for the purposes of Section 

33(A)(c) of the Planning and Compulsory Purchase Act 2004. That said, and in 

accord with the duty to further the purposes of the designated landscape, the 

Cranborne Chase National Landscape Board has been consulted throughout the 

preparation of the Local Plan.   
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Wiltshire Council 

 

Cabinet 

19 November 2024 

Agenda Item 5 – Public Participation and Questions from Councillors   

Questions from Tim Guy  

To 

Cllr Nick Botterill – Cabinet Member for Finance, Development Management 

and Strategic Planning 

Question (24-83Q) 

 

The Town and Country Planning (Local Planning) (England) Regulations 2012 makes 

it clear that the Regulation 22(1)(c) Consultation Statement should set out “how any 

representations made pursuant to regulation 18 have been taken into account” (Para 

iv).   

Given that Sites 8 & 9 (Policy 27 & Policy 28) were not consulted on at the 

Regulation 18 stage (the 2021 ‘Planning for Salisbury’ document makes no mention 

of Site 8 or 9), surely the Council should have acknowledged and responded to the 

2,800 Representations submitted by the Harnham/Salisbury Community regarding 

Sites 8 & 9 in their Regulation 22(1)(c) Consultation Statement as this was the first 

time that a consultation response regarding these sites had been received?  Instead, 

the Council response simply outlines a Statement of Common Ground that is being 

developed between the Council Wyatt Homes and Wyatt Homes. 

Given this, does the Council feel that it has complied with its Statement of 

Community Involvement? 

Response  

 

The Council has complied with relevant regulations and its published Statement of 

Community Involvement throughout the process of preparing the Local Plan. 

 

The regulations require two stages of consultation. At Regulation 18 the consultation 

seeks views on the subject of the local plan and invites people to submit 

representations on what a local plan should contain. At Regulation 19 stage, people 

are invited to inspect the ‘publication’ version of the Local Plan and submit comments 

in advance of the Plan being submitted to the Secretary of State for examination.    

 

Regulation 22 does not require the council to respond to each of the representations 

received through the Regulation 19 consultation. However, this does provide a 

summary or representations that have been made and this will help inform the key 

issues for consideration at the examination. 

 

At examination, an independent planning inspector will consider the proposed site 

allocations against the requirement for new development, taking account of 
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comments made by the local community at the different stages of the consultation 

process. 

 

A copy of the representation summary (A), the Councils response (B), and the list of 

issues raised by the Community (C) is provided below for ease of reference.  B and C 

are taken from the Councils Regulation 22(1)(c) document. 
  

A. Representations Submitted – Comparison 

(https://consult.wiltshire.gov.uk/kpse/event/6565FF19-695C-4721-B19F-

3226D666441E/peoplesubmissions) 

 

 
 
B.   Council’s Response: 
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C.   Issues Raised by Community 
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Wiltshire Council 

 

Cabinet 

19 November 2024 

Agenda Item 5 – Public Participation and Questions from Councillors  

Questions from Tim Guy  

To 

Cllr Nick Botterill – Cabinet Member for Finance, Development Management 

and Strategic Planning 

Statement 

 

Local Plan - Infrastructure Delivery Plan (IDP) 

  

The ‘Review and Update of the Infrastructure Delivery Plan (September 2023 Version 

0.4)’ - the ‘IDP’ - that supported the Regulation 19 consultation of the draft Local Plan 

identified the infrastructure needs across Wiltshire over the Local Plan period to 

2038.  This identified the need for ‘A338 Southern Salisbury Junction Improvements’ 

and ‘A36 Southampton Road Upgrades’ to support Local Plan delivery.  These 

schemes were estimated to cost £17.495m for the ‘Salisbury Junction Improvements’ 

(of which £1.552m had been secured) and £6m for ‘Southampton Road’ (no 

contributions had been secured).   

  

This document updated costs for the ‘Salisbury Junction Improvements’ set out in the 

‘January 2021 Wiltshire Local Plan Transport Review (Appendix D4 – Salisbury 

Junctions SOBC[1]), which stated that: “The proposed A338 Southern Salisbury 

junction improvements (Exeter Street and Harnham Gyratory) will help to mitigate 

the impacts of additional traffic from new development to the south of the city” 

(para 4.2). 

  

In March 2022, the Department for Transport removed the ‘Salisbury Junction 

Improvements’ scheme from the Department’s Major Road Network & Large Local 

Major programme following advice from the Western Gateway Sub-National 

Transport Body (STB), having consulted Wiltshire Council, that a better scheme 

could be delivered.  Wiltshire Council confirmed: 
  

“Wiltshire Council has developed proposals for the A338 junctions in Salisbury, but it is 

considered that there is potential for a better scheme which could be progressed using 

existing developer contributions and Community Infrastructure Levy (CIL) funding and 

potentially in conjunction with National Highways. This would provide an improvement that 

represents better value for money, reduces delays, and reflects the results of the public 

consultation held on the proposals last year. To this end Wiltshire Council and the STB have 

no objection to the A338 Southern Salisbury Improvements scheme being removed from the 

MRN programme.”[2] 
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It is therefore not clear why Wiltshire Council included details and costs for the ‘A338 

Southern Salisbury Junction Improvements’ programme in the September 2023 IDP 

when this £17.495m programme was cancelled and replaced by a smaller scheme in 

March 2022. 

  

Salisbury Junction Improvements 

  

The ‘Salisbury Junction Improvements’ [3] web page confirmed the cancellation of this 

larger scheme in preferred to a smaller one.  Under the heading “How will the 

Scheme improve conditions for motorists?” the response states: “The scheme 

will accommodate the increase in traffic from currently identified developments in the 

area up to 2026, and journey times through the junctions should be reduced.”  The 

webpage confirms that costs are estimated at £2.5m which would be funded from 

developer contributions and Community Infrastructure Levy (CIL).   

  

Under the heading “What about traffic from proposed new housing growth from 

the Local Plan Process?” the response states: “The current scheme has been 

designed and assessed on the basis of known development and the current Core 

strategy.  Future development proposed through the Local Plan will be subject to 

their own series of tests through the planning process and will be required to provide 

their own necessary mitigation.” 

  

It is reasonable to conclude, therefore, that the current ‘Salisbury Junction 

Improvements’ plan does not accommodate planned growth in housing 

developments associated with the Local Plan to 2038; namely 220 houses in Britford 

(Policy 26) and 310 Houses in Harnham (Policy 27 & Policy 28). 

  

Salisbury Transport Strategy (June 2018) / Salisbury Transport Strategy – Draft 

Strategy Refresh 2018 (3 July 2018)  

  

The Salisbury Transport Strategy[4] / Draft Strategy Refresh [5] appear to be the 

current strategy for transport in Salisbury but both documents appear very out of 

date.  It is assumed that the capital costs for the strategy refresh of £32.39m (Para 

4.8) does not reflect the scaling down of the Salisbury junction improvements from 

£17.495m to £2.5m. 

  

Local Plan – Transport Evidence Base (May 2023) 

  

The Transport Evidence Base (May 2023) – a supporting document to the Regulation 

19 version of the draft Local Plan – identified the ‘A338 Salisbury Junctions’ as an 

“additional area of concern”.  It confirmed that; “The A354 approach to Harnham 

Junction has shown an increase in V/C (Vehicle Capacity) from 85% to 97%  

between the Core and DM2b scenarios” (Para 4.4.3)[6].  The Evidence Base 

confirmed that; “Severe impact on roads or junctions might be expected where 

values exceed 85%” (Para 3.5) and “85% represents a typical allowable 

threshold for development impacts. 
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Given that the Evidence Base was developed as part of the Local Plan process, it is 

assumed that the projected 97% capacity takes into account the improvements, to 

some roads, resultant from the implementation of the £2.5m ‘Salisbury Junction 

Improvements’ set out above. 

  

Local Plan – Transport Topic Paper (October 2024) 

  

The Transport Topic Paper and supporting Appendices are impenetrable to the 

average resident.  A ‘plain English version’ would help residents of Harnham and 

Salisbury understand the impact of planned traffic growth associated with the Local 

Plan to 2038, and whether the mitigations planned will reduce vehicle capacity to 

acceptable levels (i.e., <85%). 

  

The Transport Topic Paper states that: “sizeable financial contributions have been 

secured against development at Netherhampton Road, which directly impacts upon 

the junctions”. (Para 7.31).  It also states that, at Para 7.37: “The conclusions flowing 

from the model illustrate that the enhancements at 

Harnham Gyratory and Exeter Street junctions are required to accommodate and 

mitigate the draft Local Plan proposals around Salisbury. Whilst the enhancements 

do not fully mitigate the increase in traffic - i.e., to mimic current levels of delay 

and queuing, the relative increases are within reasonable parameters.”  It is not 

clear what “reasonable parameters” means. 

  

However, Appendix A to the Transport Topic Paper states that V/C for the A354 

(Coombe Road) on approach to the Odstock Road junction will increase from 86% to 

102%.  It also states that: “Harnham Gyratory and Exeter Street roundabout are 

already predicted to be operating at capacity in the Core scenario, which will 

likely worsen with increased demand associated with the LPR (2024)” (Para 

6.4.3).   

  

Figure 6-13 provides the illustration and shows all roads around the Harnham 

Gyratory at or near 100% capacity with the local plan growth: 

  

 The assumption that ambulances will use sirens and lights to bypass queues 

appears very optimistic (Para 7.40) especially since they need to travers the busiest 

of roads that feed Harnham Gyratory. 

  

The Topic Paper concludes (Para 7.41) that; “It is clear that the implementation of the 

Local plan will require works at Harnham Gyratory and Exeter Street junctions to 

accommodate the increase in traffic 

flows. However, the increase in traffic also illustrates the increased pressure that the 

localised area of Salisbury network will be under in 2038 and hence there will be an 

impetus to implement further works and incentives associated with the current 

and renewed Salisbury Transport Strategy”. It is not clear what these further 

works are or when they will be delivered? 
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Appendix B to the Topic paper provides the journey time, and queue and delay 

analysis for the Harnham Gyratory and feeder roads for the Local Plan growth and 

Salisbury Hospital HEAT[7] programme to 2038.  The analysis concludes that both 

AM and PM peak journey times, for the 2038 DS2 scenario (i.e.  Predicted traffic 

growth to 2038 with the minor improvements associated with the ‘Salisbury Junction 

Improvements’), is considerably worse than current levels (2022 Base).   

  

Journey times for both Downton Road and Coombe Road to Exeter Street 

Roundabout are 43-45% longer.  The queue and delay analysis picture are equally 

bad, with the four roads that feed the Harnham Gyratory all worsening in the 2038 

DS2 scenarios compared with the 2022 Base. At both AM and PM time, queues for 

Downton Road, Coombe Rod and New Harnham Road are twice to three times 

worse.  AM and PM delays are predicted to worsen considerably for these roads.  

The analysis also shows that the ‘Salisbury Junction Improvements’ scheme actually 

exacerbates, rather than improves AM peak queues for Downton and Coombe 

Road.  This analysis clearly confirms that the Harnham Gyratory is unable to cope 

with the increased level of traffic associated with Local Plan growth to 2038 and will 

exceed the 85% vehicle capacity all scenarios.   
  
[1] Strategic Outline Business Case. 
[2] Western Gateway Sub-National Transport Body (STB) letter to the Department of Transport dated March 2022. 
[3] https://www.wiltshire.gov.uk/article/4007/Salisbury-junction-improvements. 

  
[4] https://cms.wiltshire.gov.uk/documents/s148763/WHSAP08ASalisburyTransportStrategySummaryJune2018.pdf 
[5]https://cms.wiltshire.gov.uk/documents/s148760/WHSAP08SalisburyTransportStrategyDraftStrategyRefreshJuly2018.pdf 
[6] Where DM2b (Do Minimum) includes projected Local Plan growth to 2023 which is excluded from the ‘Core’ scenario. 
[7] HEAT – Health, Education and Technology. 

 
Questions (24-84Q) 

 

1. Why did Wiltshire Council include details and costs for the £17.495m ‘A338 Southern 

Salisbury Junction Improvements’ programme in the September 2023 IDP – a Local 

Plan supporting document - when this programme was cancelled and replaced by a 

smaller scheme in March 2022? 

 

Response 

Detailed design of the reduced scheme remains ongoing and accurate analysis of 

delivery costs will be undertaken through Early Contractor Involvement. At the time of 

writing the Infrastructure Delivery Plan, the Major Road Network scheme was the 

more evolved, with delivery costs considered more accurate than early attempts to 

cost the smaller scheme and accuracy was considered more important given scrutiny 

of costs of infrastructure delivery against viability. 

 

 

2. Is the ‘A36 Southampton Road Upgrades’ fully funded, how much is expected from 

National Highways through the Road Investment Strategy (RIS) funding versus 

developer contributions, and when is the work expected to commence? 

 

Response 
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The A36 Southampton Road forms part of the Strategic Road Network and is the full 

responsibility of National Highways. Funding for the upgrades is not included in the 

current Road Investment Strategy (RIS2).  It is expected the next iteration of the 

Road Investment Strategy (RIS3) will include funding; however, a date for publication 

of RIS3 has not yet been confirmed.  

 

3. How much of the £2.5m funding has been secured for the ‘Salisbury Junction 

Improvements, what is the developer/CIL contributions, have the deliverability issues 

(infrastructure under the lights and disruption during works) been resolved, and when 

will the work commence?  

 

Response 

Wiltshire Council’s Infrastructure Funding Statement, published in December 2023, 

commits £1,377,783 of CIL contributions towards the scheme, as approved in 

February 2022.  

 

Section 106 funds of £1,551,363 were secured against planning application 

19/05824/OUT towards the delivery of the Salisbury Transport Strategy, with 

recognition that enhancement to Harnham Gyratory and Exeter Street roundabout 

would directly serve the traffic impact from the development.  

 

The Harnham Gyratory and Exeter Street roundabout scheme is progressing through 

detailed design, and subject to updated cost estimates, work is expected to start on 

site in 2025.  

 

4. Why did both the Local Plan’s Sustainability Appraisal Objective 11 (Transport) for 

Sites 6, 8 & 9 in Harnham and the plans for the ‘Salisbury Junction Improvements’ 

only appear to reflect Local Plan traffic growth to 2026 and not to 2038? 

 

Response 

All Local Plan development proposals have been incorporated into revised junction 

modelling for a forecast year of 2038, with model outputs and reporting available at 

www.wiltshire.gov.uk/local-plan-document-library. 

 

5. When will the Salisbury Transport Strategy be updated given that, now 6+ years old, 

it is clearly out of date and not fit for purpose 

 

Response 

The Wiltshire Local Plan Pre-Submission Draft 2020-2038 includes provision for the 

delivery of contributions towards the Salisbury Transport Strategy. Whilst this is not 

implicit that a revised strategy is committed to the update will follow from the adoption 

of either the Local Plan or Local Transport Plan. 

 

6. Will the Council produce a ‘plain English’ version of the Transport Topic Paper so that 

the impact of planned traffic growth associated with the Local Plan to 2038 can be 

understood by residents, and for the Council to be crystal clear on the impact of 
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increased traffic in 2038 and whether the mitigations planned will reduce vehicle 

capacity to acceptable levels (i.e., <85%)? 

 

Response 

The Transport Topic Paper provides a summary of detailed reports held at 

www.wiltshire.gov.uk/local-plan-document-library.  

 

The Topic Paper provides a summary of strategic modelling in Salisbury on page 19 

and concludes that congestion will exist following the intervention of the Local Plan, It 

should be noted this congestion precedes the Local Plan; i.e. not produced as a 

direct result of the plan. Further and more detailed modelling of the A338 Salisbury 

Junctions scheme is provided on pages 23, 24 and 25 and concludes that works to 

the junctions are necessary for the mitigation of the Local Plan and despite this, 

additional delays of 39 seconds will occur for New Harnham Road and an additional 

25 seconds will occur for Coombe Road and thus wider measures within the 

Transport Strategy will need to be brought forward to support the scheme.  

 

The more detailed reports held on the website provide a series of metrics for the 

Salisbury Junctions scheme and strategic modelling. For the junctions scheme, 

microsimulation modelling has been utilised for the assessment of a network of 

multiple junctions and isolating a volume to capacity for an entire network is not 

precise and not used. The operation of the network is however compared against a 

baseline and a do-minimum forecast traffic scenarios, with the operation presented 

as a function of journey time, average speed and delay.  

 

7. What “sizeable contributions” against the Netherhampton Road Development (ref 

Transport Topic Paper Par 7.31) have been secured? 

 

Response 

Section 106 funds of £1,551,363 were secured against planning application 

19/05824/OUT. 

 

8. Has the Council confirmed with the South Western Ambulance Service that “sirens 

and lights” (Ref Para 7.4 of the Transport Topic Paper) will be sufficient to cope with 

the increased traffic levels associated with Local Plan growth to 2038?  If not, it would 

be helpful to understand why? 

 

Response 

The wider NHS, incorporating local health trusts, have been consulted. Given the 

extent of consultation, it is possible to identify individuals who belong to Wiltshire 

Ambulance Service and Great Western Ambulance Service, but it is not possible to 

confirm that the service has been directly consulted beyond these individuals. 

 

9. Para 4.9 of the Topic Paper makes is clear that “the application of walking, cycling 

and public transport measures are coded as a reduction in vehicle trips of a length or 

distribution appropriate for the alternative mode.”  What assumptions have been 

made for the use of alternative transport means for residents of Sites 6, 8 & 9 (Policy 
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26, Policy 27 & Policy 28) and are these realistic given the topography of Harnham 

(Sites 8 & 9)?  

 

Response 

Site specific assumptions for walking and cycling were not a function of the 

countywide strategic traffic model. Each site was assessed through the sustainability 

process which is summarised on pages 3 and 4 of the Transport Topic Paper and 

reproduced in full against objective 11 in Sustainability Appraisal Annex 2.11 - 

Salisbury HMA: Salisbury Sites Assessment. Topography and constraints presented 

by gradients was considered for each site. 

 

10. Given the findings in the Transport Topic paper and Appendices, does the Council 

agree that the increase in traffic in Harnham associated with the Local Plan growth to 

2038 cannot fully be mitigated by the ‘Salisbury Junction Improvements’ programme 

or any other planned programme, and that V/C rates will exceed 85% at all key 

junctions?  (A straightforward “yes” or “no” answer with supporting comment would 

be appreciated).  If, “yes”, then is it correct to conclude that there is insufficient 

transport infrastructure in Harnham to support the planned developments set out in 

Policy 26, Policy 27 & Policy 28 of the draft Local Plan? 

 

Response 

Yes. In answering the question, the year 2038 is considered to include Core Strategy 

development impact, Local Plan impact and wider strategic growth; specific 

attribution to Local Plan growth cannot be isolated from other factors. The Transport 

Topic Paper is clear that delays will increase, even with the implementation of the 

A338 Junctions scheme and that wider Salisbury Transport Strategy measures will 

need to be implemented.  With regards to insufficient transport infrastructure in 

Harnham, whilst measures will be sought to maximise local walking, cycling and bus 

use, wider measures across the entirety of Salisbury will be necessary to reduce the 

need to travel by car and provide alternative travel mode of choice for longer 

journeys. Some of the measures are already set out in the Council’s Local Cycling 

and Walking Infrastructure Plan; others will be determined by the Public Transport 

Strategy previously presented to Cabinet.  

 

11. Does the Council intend to update the ‘Salisbury Junction Improvements’ webpage to 

reflect traffic growth to 2038 and to be transparent to residents that the scheme will 

not adequately mitigate the increase in traffic associate with Local Plan growth to 

2038 and that the scheme makes queuing actually worse not better at some peak 

AM/PM times and for some roads that feed the Gyratory, as at 2038? 

 

Response 

The ‘Salisbury Junction Improvements’ webpage reflects the scheme as designed 

and assessed for its forecast year, 2026. The Local Plan assessment considers the 

impact of the Local Plan on the proposed scheme beyond its forecast year and at the 

extent of its design capability. 
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Wiltshire Council 

 

Cabinet 

19 November 2024 

Agenda Item 8 – Mid Year Treasury Management Review 2024/25 

Questions from Catherine Read 

To 

Cllr Nick Botterill – Cabinet Member for Finance, Development Management 

and Strategic Planning 

Statement 1 

In 2019 Wiltshire Council declared a climate emergency. Along with that comes a 

responsibility and commitment to do everything in its power to minimise the 

worsening of global heating that leads to climate breakdown.This includes how it 

uses our public money, which would be expected not to finance oil and gas that has 
caused and continues to worsen the climate breakdown we are experiencing. 

Statement 2  

JP Morgan Chase, Black Rock, HSBC and Barclays have consistently been in the top 

ten banks that invest in oil and gas. JP Morgan Chase has topped the global list of 

fossil fuel bankers, funnelling a staggering £347 billion into the industry. Barclays 

sank it sank more than £148.4 billion and HSBC, despite its announcement to no 

longer finance new oil and gas, the thresholds (which only prevent it from financing 

SOME coal projects and companies) are not strict enough to meet the Paris 
Agreement’s climate objectives. 

 
Question (24-86Q) 

1. How can you be confident and assure the public that the £20m of public money 
invested in the National Bank of Kuwait and the Qatar National Bank are not being 
used to fund oil and gas? 

 

Response 

 

The council approves a Treasury Management Strategy Statement at the beginning 

of every financial year that sets out the parameters that are used in decisions on 

investing the council’s money.  Part of the treasury management operation is to 

ensure that cash flow is adequately planned, with cash being available when it is 

needed.  The investment priorities are security first, followed by liquidity second, then 

yield (return). 

 

Surplus monies are invested in appropriately risk assessed counterparties or 

instruments commensurate within the council’s risk appetite set out in the Strategy, 

providing adequate liquidity initially before considering investment return. 

 

 

Page 28



   

 

   

 

As the council’s approach to investing is primarily about the security of investments 

the counterparties are significantly limited and investments are placed in sterling.  

The council does not specify to its counterparties the onwards use of the 

investments.  [The investments with these counterparties are place for specified 

periods.] 

 

2. Will the council commit to stop putting public money into these banks and if so, when 
will that happen? If not, why not? 

 

Response 

The investment priorities of the council are to security first, followed by liquidity 

second, then yield (return).  Surplus monies are invested in appropriately risk 

assessed counterparties or instruments and these investments are placed on the 

criteria set out in Treasury Management Strategy Statement only and if banks and 

investment institutions meet the criteria set out in that Strategy the council is able and 

may place investments with them.  
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Wiltshire Council 

 

Cabinet 

19 November 2024 

Agenda Item 10 – Local Transport Plan   

Questions from Dr Gill Anlezark 

To 

Cllr Tamara Reay – Cabinet Member for Transport and Assets 

Question (24-82Q) 

 

There is an urgent need to decarbonise transport and reduce the 40% of Wiltshire's 

carbon emissions from private car use.  It is time for Wiltshire Council members and 

officers to participate in the effort to do this by providing information on sustainable 

access to council meeting venues as a matter of course.  For example, County Hall 

Trowbridge is easily accessible by walking or wheeling and train or bus from many 

parts of the town and county. 

  

In view of the Agenda item 10 Local Transport Plan (LTP) 4, please could the cabinet 

member for Highways, Street Scene and Flooding explain why the only transport 

information given to attendees is a link to the location of car parking?   

 

Response 

 

The importance of decarbonising transport is recognised and reflected in our 

Business Plan, Climate Strategy and development of the draft Local Transport Plan 

for Wiltshire for presentation at Cabinet to undertake public consultation.  

 

Journey planning across Wiltshire can be undertaken via our Connect Wiltshire 

website: Getting around | Your Transport Options | Connecting Wiltshire  

 

The Agenda front sheet can be updated to reflect this.  
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Wiltshire Council 

 

Cabinet 

19 November 2024 

Agenda Item 10 – Local Transport Plan   

Questions from Margaret Willmot 

To 

Cllr Tamara Reay – Cabinet Member for Transport and Assets 

Statement 

 

The underlying theme in LTP4 that Wiltshire is a rural and therefore car-dependent 

county is at variance with the reality that, while there are sparsely populated areas, 

most people live in or near towns.  This is confirmed within LTP4 itself which 

indicates that 72% of Wiltshire’s population are within 30 minutes by walking or public 

transport from towns (County-wide sub-strategies p.75).   

 

‘Rural areas’ as defined by LTP4 includes many areas which have good local 

services and/or good access to principal settlements or market towns. For example in 

Salisbury it seems that both Wilton (a Local Service Centre) and Laverstock (a Small 

Village) are categorised as ‘rural’ in LTP4.  This despite the fact that both are within 

the geographical area covered by the Salisbury Transport Strategy. The objectives of 

this strategy include ‘reduce the need to travel by car’.  However according to LTP4 

this means that Wilton is at a higher risk of social exclusion due to lower car 

ownership (Place-based sub-strategies p.55). 

 

The recurring theme that people need to rely on their cars in rural areas does not 

apply when ‘rural areas’ are defined across the county simply by virtue of the 

Wiltshire Core Strategy definitions.  The fact that 8% of households in rural areas 

don’t have access to a car, and 7.1% travel to work by active travel modes shows 

that other options are possible, and indeed should be encouraged.  The current lack 

of ambition and woolly definition of rurality has resulted in an LTP4 which falls far 

short of what is required to meet the DfT’s Transport Decarbonisation Plan.  

Areas should be categorised by the availability of access to local amenities, nearby 

settlements and public transport links.  

 
Question (24-85Q) 

 

Will Wiltshire Council be reviewing their definition of rurality so that LTP4 better 

reflects the accessibility of services rather than relying simply on settlement size? 

 

Response 

The place-based strategy approach is aligned to the Local Plan and responds directly 

to the rich diversity of place types in the county, including large rural areas.   

It is recognised that many people have no choice but to rely on the private car for 

daily trips whilst many people do not have access to a private car.  The draft LTP is 
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underpinned by the need to provide genuine choice of transport options for all 

residents.  Responses received during the public consultation will be used to inform 

the final document which will be presented to a future Cabinet and Full Council for 

adoption.  
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Wiltshire Council 

 

Cabinet 

19 November 2024 

Agenda Item 10 – Local Transport Plan   

Questions from Catherine Read 

To 

Cllr Tamara Reay – Cabinet Member for Transport and Assets 

Statement 

 

The draft plan has identified a transport emission gap between what Wiltshire needs 

to achieve to meet its carbon reduction commitments and what the plan will provide 

for. It is falling short by some 2/3rds. ‘Closing the emissions gap is important: it is the 

total cumulative emissions that drive climate change. Greenhouse gases remain in 

the atmosphere causing warming for decades once released. Each year in which 

emissions remain above pathway levels adds further to cumulative emissions and 

make it harder for emissions to be brought back to the levels required to meet climate 

change commitments’ 

Question (24-87Q) 

 

Do you agree that the emission gap needs to be closed?  If so, what other measures 

(that are not included in the plan at present) will you be investigating that will 

decarbonise at a higher rate and reduce emissions to keep within the Transport 

decarbonisation Plan/net zero strategy range?  

Response 

 

Closing the remainder of the emissions gap is beyond the direct control of the 

Council, and the influence of LTP4. It is recognised that wider national and regional 

action is required to address emissions from trips over which LTP4 measures have 

limited influence, particularly freight trips and trips passing through the county. The 

Council is working closely with the Sub-National Transport Body, Western Gateway, 

as well as transport operators in this context.  Following public consultation, LTP4 will 

be presented to Cabinet and Full Council for adoption . Subesquently detailed 

delivery plans will be developed in accordance with adopted policy and the agreed 

monitoring and evaluation measures. Interventions will be expected to meet LTP4 

objectives, including ensuring accessibility.  Measures developed will also need to 

account carefully for lifecycle carbon impacts (associated embedded carbon).  
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Wiltshire Council 

 

Cabinet 

19 November 2024 

Agenda Item 10 – Local Transport Plan   

Question from Colin Gale 

To 

Cllr Tamara Reay – Cabinet Member for Transport and Assets 

Statement 

 

Page 157, Paragraphs 5 & 6: These paragraphs identify the process for 

announcements at area boards etc. Some area boards are identified in both 

paragraphs ie Marlborough, Westbury, Trowbridge etc and some area boards are not 

identified in either paragraph ie Devizes, Pewsey Melksham etc.  
 
Question (24-88Q) 
 

Please can you advise if this is simply an error and omission or if some other process 

is going to be used to advise the areas that are not included?   

 

Response 
 

This is an omission. All Area Boards should have been included. This will be 

corrected before publication.   
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Wiltshire Council 

 

Cabinet 

19 November 2024 

Agenda Item 10 – Local Transport Plan   

Question from Jimmy Walker 

To 

Cllr Tamara Reay – Cabinet Member for Transport and Assets 

Statement 

A total of 29 people were killed in road traffic accidents in 2022 and as of August this 

year a further 13 people have died.  Serious road casualties have decreased in 

Wales since the introduction of 20mph speed limits and this drop in casualties 

occurred on both 20mph and 30mph roads in Wales.  The roll out speed reductions 

has been seen to be a cost-effective mechanism to significantly reduce road fatalities 

and the numbers of residents seriously injured. Wiltshire has introduced the aim of 

“zero road deaths” associated with the development of the Wiltshire Local Transport 

Plan 4 LTP4. 

 
Question (24-89Q) 

How is Wiltshire going to achieve net zero road fatalities and are they going to extend 

the use of speed reductions to alleviate the epidemic of road deaths and seriously 

injured road users in Wiltshire. 

 

Response 

 

Road safety is a priority for Wiltshire Council. With our partners on the Wiltshire and 

Swindon Road Safety Partnership, the Council is moving to a ‘safe systems’ 

approach to achieve vision zero.  

 

There are many contributory factors to road traffic collisions and to ensure 

meaningful and long lasting reductions in Kissed and Seriously Injured (KSI) 

casualties we focus on the 3E's principal (Education, Enforcement and Engineering). 

 

Utilising small sample sizes of data sets to attribute changes in recorded casualties is 

not appropriate and assessing the benefits of policy changes should only be 

determined from long term analysis.  Studies on the implementation of 20mph speed 

limits have shown the benefits to differ from location to location, and year to year and 

will be continued to be assessed on a case by case basis. 

 

Standard criteria exists for assessing speed limits in the county as required by 
national guidance and as recently reported to Environmental Select Committee.   
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Wiltshire Council 

 

Cabinet 

19 November 2024 

Agenda Item 10 – Local Transport Plan   

Question from Andrew Nicolson – Wiltshire Climate Alliance 

To Cllr Tamara Reay – Cabinet Member for Transport and Assets 

Statement 1 

Given that your Climate Strategy committed you to an information campaign to help 

increase awareness of climate change, and to better understand the area’s carbon 

baseline and forecast and the impact of different transport actions, and that your 

Delivery Plan’s cross-cutting actions include supporting Town and parish councils 

and Area Board Environment Leads and developing your comms and engagement 

with residents and organisations: 
 

Question (24-90Q) 

 

1. Can you provide examples from the past two years of Wiltshire Council public 

communications raising awareness of the climate impact of transport and traffic 

across Wiltshire and explaining the urgency of the need to decarbonise transport in 

line with your climate commitments and the UK’s targets? And 

 

Response 

 

Our #WiltsCanDoThis social media campaign, which has been running since 

September 2021, covers a whole range of tips and suggestions to reduce residents’ 

carbon footprint, and part of this campaign covers transport. We have promoted car 

clubs, car share schemes, public transport alternatives and reducing fuel 

consumption during the life of the campaign, among other suggestions. 

 

We have heavily promoted the Wiltshire Connect bus service in the Pewsey Vale 

area, with support from Great Western Railway. This service offers many local and 

social benefits, including reducing carbon emissions and has been shortlisted for a 

CiTTi (City Transport and Traffic Innovation) Public Transport Award.  

 

The Wiltshire Council Term Maintenance Contract, with Milestone, has also been 

shortlisted for a national EDIE net-zero award – Supply Chain Decarbonisation 

Project of the Year. This has been promoted through regular media channels.   

 

Residents can also subscribe to the Council’s monthly ‘Highways Newsletter’ which 

provides regular updates on our highway and transport interventions and initiatives,  

 

2.  If so, can you outline how you have monitored the impact of these communications 

and used such data to develop these core messages and enhance their impact? Or if 

not, why not? 
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Response 

 

The impact of our communications are regularly monitored through our Performance 

and Outcomes Board process.  Data is used to directly tailor future communications 

campaigns and is an important element of our evidence led approach.  

 

For example, the #WiltsCanDoThis social media campaign as a whole has seen 61 

messages posted on Facebook and 62 posted on X (Twitter), covering a range of 

topics, not just transport. Throughout its lifetime, the campaign has generated 2,626 

clicks to information on the Wiltshire Council website and other calls to action, and 

has been seen by more than 150,000 people.  

 

3. As you are placing the responsibility for engagement with a majority of Community 

Areas on the shoulders of SEPMs, can you give any other recent examples of 

significant County-wide consultations on statutory plans where you delegated 

responsibility to SEPMs, or to Area Board Chairs, or ABELs to a similar degree, and 

say how well that worked out in terms of numbers of engagement responses, etc., 

and 

 

Response 

 

LTP4 is accompanied by a comprehensive engagement plan, of which Area Boards 

form one essential part as detailed in the Cabinet report.  

 

 

4. How are you engaging with town and parish councils (and voluntary organisations) in 

this consultation, taking place over the Xmas holiday period as it does, in such a way 

that it respects their meeting dates and cycles, and enables them to engage with their 

communities in turn and collectively consider the draft LTP4 documents and develop 

and submit responses in time to be taken into account? 

 

Response 

 

The consultation will be run over an extended eight week period.  As detailed in the 

report the Council will be hosting two webinars; one before Christmas and one in 

January. Hard copies of the document will be available in Libraries and direct 

engagement will be undertaken with Town and Parish Councils, and other local 

stakeholders to allow sufficient time for responses.  
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